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Summary:

At the meeting on 2 July 2007, the Executive agreed to opt to charge VAT on all of the Council’s commercial rents, subject to writing to affected tenants to notify them of this intention and giving them an opportunity to feedback any concerns.  

This report summarises the comments received from tenants. The full responses are considered in Part B of this report.

Recommendations: 

Members are requested to note the comments from tenants, together with any observations from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and confirm their decision in this matter.

Contact Officer:
Angela Brown
Ext:
 7299



CITY OF CARLISLE

To:
The Executive







CORP37/07


30 July 2007

VAT PARTIAL EXEMPTION

(FEEDBACK FROM TENANTS)

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

1.1 A report was presented to Members at their meeting on 2 July 2007 (CORP33/07) setting out the position with regard to VAT implications on exempt activities. Extracts from report CORP33/07 are attached at Appendix A for background information.

1.2 Following consideration of that report, the Executive agreed to opt to tax on all of the Council’s commercial rents, subject to writing to affected tenants to notify them of this intention and giving them the opportunity to feedback any concerns. They also agreed to the re-profiling of the Capital Programme for 2007/08, subject to resolution of the VAT issue.

1.3 This report summarises the comments received from tenants. The full responses are considered in Part B of this report.

1.4 A letter was sent to HMRC requesting permission to opt to tax and also to agree to backdate the provision to 1st April 2007 (for tax purposes only). To date no response has been received.  

2. FEEDBACK FROM TENANTS
2.3 A letter was sent to all tenants affected (289 in total) on 5th July and is attached at Appendix B, with a response deadline of 20th July. 17 responses have been received and the detailed responses are contained in Part B to this report.

2.4 Broadly, the 17 responses fell into the following categories of concern:

· 8 responses regarding not being registered for VAT 

· 4 responses regarding inability to reclaim VAT for other purposes (Educational, Health or Government)

· 4 responses expressing concern at financial hardship or cashflow problems

· 1 had no concern over the proposals  

3. CONSULTATION

3.3 
CROS will consider the original report (CORP 33/07) on 26 July together with this report. 

3.4 Once a final decision is taken Tenants will be advised accordingly.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS

4.3 Members are requested to note the comments from tenants, together with any observations from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and confirm their decision in this matter.

5. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – Not applicable.

· Financial – The financial implications were contained within report CORP 33/07, considered by the Executive on 2nd July. The full implications of the final decision taken with regards to commercial rents will need to be re-assessed in the light of the terms of individual leases, and particularly application dates, to ensure that the impact on the partial exemption calculation is anticipated to be positive. As stated in the Risk section, the final position will not be known until the end of the financial year, once the Council’s final input tax for the year is known.

· Legal – As stated in CORP 33/07 (executive 2nd July), the work to date suggests that the vast majority of leases will have the standard clause (introduced in 1964) which enables VAT to be added. If a decision is taken to tax, then each tenant will require an individual notice in accordance with the terms of the relevant lease. 

· Corporate – SMT, SPG and JMT have been consulted during the preparation of this report.

· Risk Management – The risk is identified on the Corporate Risk Register. One risk to the proposals is if the Council’s input tax (i.e. the tax reclaimed on invoices paid) drops below the estimated level of £2.97 million for 2007/08. This is most likely to occur if revenue and capital spending in the year fails to achieve its targeted levels. It is therefore essential that in 2007/08 a close watch is kept on both sets of budgeted spending and that the partial exemption limit is updated to take account of any significant changes. A further risk is delay in implementing any aspect of the proposals.  As time passes so too does the likelihood of keeping within the exempt limit. 

· Equality Issues – Decisions have already been taken to opt to tax on some of the Councils commercial properties. These decisions were taken as a result of investments in the properties, which would have resulted in the tax threshold being breached.

· Environmental – Not applicable.

· Crime and Disorder – Not applicable.

· Impact on Customer – Tenants affected have been consulted on the intention to opt to tax and have been asked to feed back any concerns.  All tenants will receive a response and those who have raised concerns will receive an individual response.

ANGELA BROWN

Director of Corporate Services

Contact Officer: 
Angela Brown



Ext:
7299

APPENDIX A

VAT Partial Exemption – Extract from Report CORP 33/07

6. BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

1.1      What is VAT Partial Exemption?

Local authorities can generally reclaim all the VAT they pay (known as input tax) on goods and services provided to them to run their business and non-business activities. This “right” is contained in section 33 of the VAT Act 1994.The only exception relates to VAT paid on good and services, which are exempt from VAT under tax legislation. As far as Carlisle City Council is concerned, exempt activities relate to the: -

· Crematorium,

· Land and Property Holdings,

· Industrial Estates

· Miscellaneous Properties,

· Enterprise Centre,

· Educational activities at Tullie House,

· Allotments,

These activities are classed as exempt as the income generated through fees and charges is currently exempt from VAT.  Partial exemption arises because the Council provides both taxable and exempt services and therefore incurs input tax on goods and services bought in to provide those services.   Partial exemption covers all spending on goods and services, both capital and revenue, and the Council must carry out an annual calculation to ensure that VAT reclaimed on exempt activities is within prescribed limits.

1.2 What are the Limits?

The Council is limited in the amount of VAT it can reclaim on its exempt activities. The limit is set at 5% of the overall input tax reclaimed by the Council in any one financial year. For example in financial year 2006/07 the Council reclaimed £2.9 million in input tax. Of this, it was calculated that approximately £116,000 was claimed in respect of goods and services supplied for the exempt activities shown above, giving an overall partial exemption rate of 4% for the year (i.e. 116,000/2,941,000 X 100).

If the partial exemption limit of 5% is exceeded by any amount, no matter how small, then the Council is unable to reclaim the entire amount of VAT paid in respect of its exempt activities in any one year. 

1.3 What is the problem facing the Council?

In the past when the Council was responsible for significant expenditure on Housing and related services, there was very little chance of the partial exemption limit being exceeded as the standard rated expenditure was proportionately higher. With the transfer of the Housing stock and the reduced level of standard rated expenditure however the likelihood of exceeding the exempt limit of 5% has increased.

In 2007/08, via a combination of the original 2007/08 budget for Industrial Estate investment (exempt) being added to by a considerable amount of carry forward from 2006/07 (yet to be approved); and the re-profiling of the Cremator replacement budget (exempt) to significantly fall in 2007/08, the limit will potentially be exceeded if all budgets are expended in that year.

Although the re-profiling of this expenditure could reduce the impact for 2007/08, the problem would then be transferred to 2008/09.  This would result in the cost to the Council of circa £250k in one year or potentially £400k over two years unless steps are taken to mitigate this situation.  The position can be avoided if the Council agrees to a series of options in relation to management of its land and property holdings and the crematorium contract, outlined in the following sections.   

7. CALCULATION OF THE 2007/08 POSITION FOR PARTIAL EXEMPTION
7.3 Using the 2006/07 input tax level as the base in the absence of the actual position for 2007/08 being known, the estimated limit for partial exemption would be:

£2.97 million input tax (2006/07 base) x 5% =
£148,500

7.4 Against this limit, the total estimated input tax for 2007/08 counting against the partial exemption limit, based on existing budgets would be: -


Expenditure
17.5%VAT



    £

      £

Revenue (Appendix 1 para. 1)

479,010
  83,827

Capital  (Appendix 1 para 2)

959,489
167,911
Total
     1,438,499
251,738

7.5 This means that if no action were taken, the partial exemption limit would be exceeded by £103,238 (251,738 – 148,500).  Consequently all of the input tax relating to exempt activities i.e. £251,738, could not be reclaimed from HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC) and would fall as a cost to the Council.

7.6 To avoid this situation, the Council must consider its options to reduce the input tax on exempt activities in 2007/08. These are: - 

· Elect to tax land and property rents, converting input tax on exempt activities to standard rated supplies,

· Re-phase planned spending on land and property, particularly capital works, in conjunction with the election to tax

· Consider a lease arrangement on the cremator contract reducing the value of input tax claimed in the year.
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APPENDIX B


Corporate Services

Director of Corporate Services: Angela Brown CPFA

Civic Centre, Carlisle, CA3 8QG ● Telephone (01228) 817000 ● Fax (01228) 817278

Typetalk 18001 01228 817000 ● www.carlisle.gov.uk
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«Debtor_Name»
«Alternative_Address__Line_1»
«Alternative_Address__Line_2»
«Alternative_Address__Line_3»
«City»
«Post_Code»


Please ask for:
Angela Brown



Direct Line:
01228 817299



E-mail:
AngelaB@carlisle-city.gov.uk



Your ref:




Our ref:
AB/CH











5 July 2007

Dear Sir/Madam 

addition of value added tax (vat) to council commercial rents

RE: «Address»
REF: «PIM_No»
As a result of current tax legislation set by HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC), the Council is reviewing its position regarding the charging of VAT on commercial rents. The current position is that the Council has elected to charge VAT on some but not all of its commercial rents.

The reason we have to review our position is that the amount of VAT the Council can recover from HMRC on ‘VAT exempt’ activities (which includes commercial rents) is subject to a limit. Once this limit is breached, the Council is unable to reclaim any VAT in respect of its exempt activities. 

The current situation has arisen because the Council is making significant capital investment in services within the VAT exempt category, including improvement works to the Industrial Estates. Because of this investment, it is forecast that the HMRC tax limit will be breached in both 2007/08 and 2008/09. The cost is estimated at £400,000, and unless pro-active action is taken, this would need to be met from Council reserves, which will reduce the amount of money the Council has available for future investment plans. 

As a result, the Council is considering taking a number of measures to resolve the situation and one of these measures is to charge VAT on all of its commercial rents. This will have the effect of taking the activity out of the exempt category and therefore the tax calculation. The Council is therefore proposing to charge VAT at the standard rate (17.5%) on the rent that it currently charges for the above property to be effective from the earliest opportunity.  

It is common practice for landlords to charge VAT for this type of supply and this proposal would bring the Council into line with normal commercial practice where landlords have been able to charge VAT on commercial rent for almost 20 years. 

Businesses that are VAT Registered will be able to reclaim the tax as part of their normal VAT accounting procedures.  It is recognised that for businesses that are not VAT registered, there may be a financial impact.

An important part of this process is communication with existing tenants and the Council would welcome any comments you have on this proposal. You are therefore invited to write to the Council with any comments or concerns you may have to the address below by 20th July 2007:

Director of Corporate Services

Civic Centre 

Carlisle

CA3 8QG
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Yours faithfully
A Brown
Director of Corporate Services
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